Ski for Light, Inc.

Executive Committee of the Board of Trustees
Meeting Minutes
May 18, 2013 via Skype
Attending: Marion Elmquist, Scott McCall, Heather Hall, Doug Boose, Judy Dixon, Laura Oftedahl, Larry Showalter
President Elmquist thanked all for being available for this call on a Saturday.

Secretary Hall called roll and everyone was present
Annual Meeting Minutes: We did not have minutes from the Annual Board Meeting, January 25 2013, so did not discuss or take action on issues during this meeting.
Overview: Shanty Creek 2013 Event - Marion Elmquist
· All in all a good week
· Trails: This was the major problem area, especially for MIPs; Terrain 
was hilly in places, and trail was canted; as a result, MIP ski bindings and other equipment often needed repair after skiing. MIPs couldn't be as independent as they'd like; guides were needed to help traverse the terrain
· Elmquist reported that Phyllis, Stephanie and Steve at Shanty Creek 
know our trail and other needs much better, and they are eager to have SFL return in a future year
· Vegetarian Meals: many weren't happy with the new definition, without fish; will consider going back to pescetarian option
Treasurer's Report - Doug Boose
Endowment
· Balance is $362,881 as of May 17, 2013; that is down $3,000 from March, but is good, considering that we withdrew $14,600
· The $14,600 withdrawal was a 4.5% payout; The vote was deferred from the June 2012 ExCom meeting because our cash was OK then. It was authorized by email vote on April 9, 2013 with this motion by Showalter: "I move that we authorize the Treasurer to execute a 4.5% withdrawal from the endowment for this fiscal year." The motion was unanimously passed.
· Bylaws permit up to 5.5% payout
· Elmquist will talk with Kate Scott to evaluate our endowment portfolio
· The endowment fundraising house party at Bob Dall's home in New York City had to be 
postponed from April 25 to a (tbd) date in October, due to a medical issue of Dall's

Cash reserves and operating funds
· Checking account balance: Approx $39,000; Treasury Money Market Fund:  $74,600 total of around $114,000 -- down about $13,000 from the end of last fiscal year.

· History of discretionary fund balances:

FY 2009, gained $40,000

FY 2010 gained $24,000

FY 2011 gained $23,000 

FY 2012 gained $13,000

FY 2013 dropped $13,000 (intentionally) 

· Boose expects we'll finish fiscal year near where we are now

Budget & Finance Report - Larry Showalter
· Stipends: Spent $3,800 in 2013 (lower because fewer first time VIPs); in 2012, stipends totaled $8,400.
· Total unrestricted donations are down about 10% as of this date this year: $52k this year, $57k for all of last year.
· By and large we’re doing OK
· Showalter noted that Elmquist has greatly improved SFL's financial situation since becoming president in 2008
Event Pricing

· We discussed keeping the event pricing the same as last year. Showalter did note that if we keep subsidizing like this year, we could be in trouble in a few years; will need to raise price at some point in the future
· Since 2014 is in Anchorage and travel costs will be high, price will likely be the same.
Guide and Skier Issues
· Advertising for Guide Recruitment: Should we continue this year? Boose noted that the ad didn't say where we were going; Elmquist noted that frequency is important in advertising
· Elmquist will talk with Civiak and Maclin on how they think it went last year
· Boose will look at restricted funds, including the Goodfellow Fund and foundation grants for guide training and stipends to make sure we aren't carrying over too much
· Early bird VIP & MIP Acceptance: It was successful last year in reducing cancellations by veterans. Only 8 of the 90 veteran VIP applicants cancelled, less than half of our usual number.
· However, the early admit option did not do much to reduce first-timer cancels. Of the 23 who applied, 9 cancelled. So it looks like the early admit option is good for veterans. There was discussion about first timers and the early acceptance; It was decided to accept them early without any payment; Showalter will draft language
· Early bird for Guides: Early numbers were great in 2013; applicants by September 1 received $50 off; if they fail to pay balance by December 15, they lose their $50 discount
· There was discussion about moving the application and payment dates later since the 2014 event starts later on February 23. It was decided to keep the dates the same because it could be confusing 

· The early admit program met its objective to bring cash in earlier than the December 15 deadline. 
· Showalter moved, and Dixon seconded, to continue the early bird program for guides and VIP/MIPs in 2014. The motion passed.
Board Issues

· Board is too small with 24 members currently, including one member who has missed 3 meetings in a row. Need to decide if this position should be filled now, or in the next election in 2014

· Showalter pointed out that we need to look to the future and to recruit new blood for the board, since many members' terms are up in 2014 and 2015. 
SFL Board Members - Term Expiration

11 terms expire in 2014; 13 terms expire in 2016

Renee Abernathy 2014

Doug Boose 2014

Tim Byas 2014

Judith Dixon 2014

Marion Elmquist 2014

Richard Epstein 2014

Heather Hall 2014

Robert Hartt 2014

Eivind Heiberg 2014

Theresa Montano 2014

Bonnie O'Day 2014

Cara Barnes 2016

Bob Civiak 2016

Julie Coppens 2016

Wendy David 2016

David Fisk 2016

Leslie Maclin 2016

Scott McCall 2016

Laura Oftedahl 2016

Lawrence Povinelli 2016

Holly Schmaling 2016

Brenda Seeger 2016

Larry Showalter 2016

Peter Slatin 2016

· Election procedure and Timing
· There was much discussion about the timing of elections: currently the election takes place before the board meeting (using the Australian ballot; elected members are announced at the Annual Meeting and new members are invited to sit in at the mid-week board meeting (if meeting is held). The new board officially takes office two weeks after the event.
· Several options were discussed to engage the board earlier (before or during event) and further discussion and decisions will be considered on the next ExCom call on June 1.
Hall fell off the Skype call; Dixon had some difficulties re-connecting, so there was an approx 35 minute recess to get everyone online again.
Site Selection Report

· Lake Tahoe/Reno: Elmquist and Showalter visited Tahoe Donner X-Ski Area in March; there are 95 kilometers, well groomed, owned by the Tahoe Donner Homeowners Association. Nordic center, however, won't work, but they are building a new 11,000 sq ft center that is projected to open in 2016
· Lodging options around Tahoe/Reno are: Hotels in Reno (The Nugget) could work but it's 45 minute drive (in good weather) The Boomtown Resort has a new owner, but the facility is distressed. the Inn at Squaw Creek has 15k trails on a golf course, but it's way above our budget. The Cal-Neva Resort on Lake Tahoe is owned by a hedge fund and is for sale; Cal-Neva looks like the best option so far

· 2015 in Colorado: Inn at Silver Creek committed 155 rooms; January is good time to go because residents are generally not in their units. The Inn has raised rates since last time we were there; Elmquit will negotiate. We would also need to have food catered, since they don't have food service any more.
· Marie Huston getting proposal from Snow Mountain Ranch.

· Elmquist said that we should have something more tangible to consider in the fall.

· Anchorage in 2014 is coming along: McKinney is forming the event committee, and the planning meeting will be held in late October  [18-19?} 
Old Business & New Business
· Outdoor Retail Show: Elmquist, Schmaling, and Heather Berg working the show this year

· Video: should have a revised rough cut in a week or so

· Guide manual: we will get a disclaimer from the lawyer, and then post it with the manual online

· Nominating Committee: for 2014 will be put together by the ExCom in the next few months
· McCall suggested that after discussing youth programs over the years, we should come to a decision on what to do in the future.

· Dixon suggested that a policy be determined on what to do with VIPs when they gain vision and are no longer legally blind
Meeting adjourned until 1:00 pm EDT on June 1, 2013 via Skype

Respectfully submitted by Laura Oftedahl, May 25, 2013
